Minutes of the Old Bordenian Association Annual General Meeting held via Zoom on Thursday 24 September 2020

Members present: Mark Bailey (chair), Ashley Tomlin (President elect), David Palmer (secretary), Neil Hancock, Mick Pack, Mark Sayer, Keith Shea, John Sherlock, Marc Stewart, Chris Terry, Donal Watkin

Apologies for absence: Norman Wigg

Mark Bailey welcomed the new Head of the school to the meeting, following the resignation of Jonathan Hopkins.

Minutes of AGM 2019 and matters arising: The minutes of the meeting held on Friday 6 September 2019 were agreed. 

Matters arising from the 2019 AGM and outcomes, in italics, are as follows:
Trustees (Mark Bailey and Donal Watkin) to raise the need to maintain contact with pupils after they leave the school at the next Trustees meeting. To be carried forward

Chris Terry would produce material to be posted on the currently empty OBA noticeboard in school entrance. Chris Terry to carry forward when school reopens fully.

Keith Shea to provide a copy of a list of previous attendees at the Sheppey dinners to Neil Hancock. This was provided, but this is not being taken forward under the current Covid restrictions.

Chris Terry would draft a note raising the profile of the Association, to be handed out at the Annual Prizegiving on 12 September 2019. This was produced, but the previous Head did not want the information distributed.

Mark Bailey to approach the school to suggest either he or Donal Watkin converts to an OBA Trustee, leaving a Parent Governor vacancy, as no expressions of interest have been received from other members. Mark Bailey has now taken on the role.

Donal Watkin would take forward the required activity to change the mandate with Barclays Bank. This was completed.

Keith Shea would inform current members of the change from the subscription-based membership and also send a separate email to those names held on the database as lapsed members. This would be taken forward as part of a separate ‘Communications / Membership’ meeting to be held in the next few weeks.

Chris Terry would email individual members of the Old Bordenian LinkedIn group who are not currently known to the Association to try to get them involved. Chris contacts members via LinkedIn as an ongoing process.

Mark Bailey, Chris Terry and Keith Shea would agree an action plan for communication activity. This is being taken forward as part of the separate ‘Communications’ meeting, noted above.  The meeting to also include Donal Watkin and Mark Sayer.

Election of Officers and Committee: The following officers and committee were elected for 2020/21.

	Role
	Elected Officer

	President 
	A Tomlin

	Chair
	M Bailey

	Hon. Secretary
	D Palmer

	Hon. Treasurer
	D Watkin

	Membership secretary
	K Shea

	Dinner Secretary
	M Bailey

	Communications / Digital / Publicity representative
	C Terry

	OBA Trustees
	M Bailey

	Football representative
	K Shea

	Hockey representative
	D Palmer

	Committee
	N Hancock, I Hazell, M Sayer

	Accounts examiner
	P Taylor

	Archives / Remembrance representative
	M Stewart



Treasurer’s Report: Donal Watkin provided the approved accounts (attached to these minutes) and provided an overview of income and expenditure. It was noted that income was less than expenditure, but this was expected due to our commitment 2 years ago to fund the school minibus over a four-year period. Mark Bailey suggested we go out to members requesting them to sign up to an annual donation, with the need to cover the minibus expenditure as an example of our current commitments. Donal Watkin thanked the previous treasurer, Mick Pack, for handing over meticulous accounts.

Membership secretary’s report: Keith Shea presented his report (attached to these minutes). Keith is still trying to contact the families of two deceased members whose standing order is still active.  He has emailed one of the families and Neil Hancock offered to contact the family of Dennis Simmons. If these attempts fail, he will contact the respective banks for advice on how to proceed. 
A separate Communications / Membership meeting will be held to discuss how to gain more active & donating members. 

[bookmark: _Hlk495432371]Football Report: Keith Shea presented his report (attached to these minutes).

Hockey Report: David Palmer presented his report (attached to these minutes). Neil Hancock informed the meeting that Old Bordenian Andrew Wilson has now been appointed head coach of the Canadian Women’s national hockey team.

Dinner Report: Mark Bailey presented his report (attached to these minutes). He said that the payments for the 2020 dinner would be held over until 2021.  He suggested that we plan to hold the 2021 dinner later than usual to allow the Covid situation to become clearer.  A number of potential speakers were discussed, but these would need to be approached when we had a firm date.  It was agreed that the dinner should be held at the school. Mark Sayer asked if we could invite a number of prefects or School Captain to the annual dinner.  Mark Bailey replied that we had done so a couple of years ago, but there were issues with inviting students to an event at the school where there is alcohol available and so it would not be possible.

Communications Report: Chris Terry presented his report (attached to these minutes).

Remembrance Report: Marc Stewart reported that last year’s Remembrance Service went well, with the School Captain and 2 prefects in attendance.  This year’s service will not be possible in its usual format.  Ashley Tomlin said that a service could be held in the school with Form captains and a bugler present.  He suggested an OBA representative could also be in attendance.  
Following a discussion, Mark Bailey asked Ashley Tomlin to identify possible logistical solutions to enable the Association to hold a service on the Saturday prior to Remembrance Sunday, bearing in mind the current Covid restrictions. Ashley said that he would take advice and let us know how we can take forward.

School Update: Mark Bailey presented his report (attached to these minutes).  Ashley Tomlin gave a brief summary of his background.  He is an Old Gravesendian who, following his university graduation spent 4 years in the Metropolitan Police.  He then retrained as a teacher (history). He spent 11 years at Gravesend Grammar School on the teaching staff before moving to Thomas Tallis School, Kidbrooke.  He left Kidbrooke to become Head of Borden Grammar.
He stated that no students had, to date, been sent home with Coronavirus and the school had currently 94% attendance.  He gave an overview of the current Covid situation and practical issues being dealt with.  This included the suspension of any assembly.
For the future, he said that arts and sports were to be developed.  He also said that Borden values need to be clearly identified. Students are currently considering them.  ‘Striving forward together’ is a phrase that Ashley wants to push, based on the school motto ‘Niterre Porro’. He wants to incorporate a blend of modernisation and traditionalism.
Neil Hancock asked about the proposed additional form of entry. Ashley replied that he wants to be able to offer a place to all those that pass the 11+ and are eligible / want to come to the school. However, he acknowledged that the school needs more space.
Meeting dates for the forthcoming year:
Following a discussion, it was agreed that the committee needs to meet more often than once a year. The next meeting should be held in about 14 weeks’ time, via Zoom.  A separate meeting, discussed above, will be arranged to discuss specific communications and membership issues. Ashley Tomlin said that he might not be able to attend the whole of future meetings but would be happy to make himself available for a particular slot, if required.
Annual dinner: as discussed above, this will be arranged when the Covid situation becomes clearer.
AGM 2021: to be arranged and notified via email and on the website.
Any Other Business
The OBA Constitution was not readily visible on the OBA Website.  It may also need updating in line with the change from subscription-based membership to all those eligible automatically becoming members.  David Palmer would check the current constitution and draft an amended version if required.
A number of other points were raised during the meeting – these will be noted here and taken forward as part of the upcoming Communications / Membership meeting. 
Ashley Tomlin asked if we had surveyed the membership to identify what they want from the Association.  He said that a Google Forms survey might prove useful.  Chris Terry said that he would look into it.
Mark Sayer said that the Association needs to be relevant to the recent batch of school leavers to encourage them to become involved in its activities.
Mark Sayer had also emailed a number of points related to sustaining the Association in advance of the meeting.
The online subscription / donation forms need to be reviewed to ensure they reflect the current donation model.
There being no further business the AGM closed at 20:55.
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Committee Meeting and AGM. 24th September 2020.

Membership Report.

As noted in last year’s meeting minutes I did not produce a formal membership report because in 2019 we changed the criteria so that everyone who attended the School as a pupil and all staff members that have worked at the School are now members of the OBA.

I still update the membership list based upon the previous criterion of those that paid a subscription to include contact information and also to record any deaths notified to the Association as recorded in the “obituaries” section of the OBA website.

I note from the accounts provided by the Treasurer for the 2019 and 2020 AGM that income from subscriptions / donations has dropped from £3,137 (2019) to £3,083 (2020). This drop of £54 can almost entirely be explained from the death of four members since last year’s AGM (see below) and also following some progress in cancelling ongoing donations from families of members who had died some years ago (also see below).

The figures don’t quite balance out but it does show that there hasn’t been a drop off in income in the last year from those listed in my data list. Incidentally the income in 2017 was £3,370 and in 2108 it was £3,225.00.

I should point out that even though we have made that announcement on the website of the move from subscriptions to donations we have not yet advised members individually. To that end I received comments on the draft letter that I circulated after the last AGM and Mark’s re-jigging of it (his email 17/9/19) looks fine to me. If we all agree then we can issue that in the most economical manner possible. 

Deaths of Association Members. 

I note that we have been advised of the passing of the following members since the last AGM. 

Captain Lewis Cheltern (at the School from 1945-1950), Richard Harris (55-61), Tony Whibley (44-52) and Reverend Stanley Evans (41-48).

Subscriptions from deceased Association members.

We have raised this subject at the last two AGMs. Last year we were receiving subscriptions from the families of five deceased members and Dave Palmer (I think) provided a draft letter which Mark has commented upon that the Association could send to these families to let them know that, intentionally or unintentionally, subscriptions were still being paid. 

As Peter Taylor commented in his email of 17th Sept 2019 this could be a touchy subject and he suggested that if I circulated the five names then if any of the committee knew the families then it might make the task easier.

There is some good news however. Having looked at Donal’s 2020 accounts I can confirm that three of the subscriptions were not paid in 2020. The two that remain are issued on behalf of:

1. David John Nicholls (at the School between 1950 -1957) who died in 2011. We receive an annual £10 subscriptions from PM Nicholls on behalf of David. I have an address in South Africa for David but there is an email address too so I have sent an email to it to explain the situation and it hasn’t bounced back. Hopefully the email is still valid and PM Nicholls or a family member will read it. 

2. Dennis Gaydon Simmons who left the School in 1952. The address on the data base is 24 Westerham Road in Sittingbourne. We receive a £5 subscription. 

Did anyone know David or Dennis so that we could approach the families a little less distantly?

New donations.

I have received one Annual Donation Form from Jeremy Ralph who is a lapsed member and was at the School between 1971 and 1976.

Finally the following note appeared on the 2018 membership report but I’m not sure that it was closed out, so perhaps we could discuss it at the 2020 AGM. 

“… there are 11 recent leavers that Mark Bailey has received consents from to be enrolled into the Association. Some of these refer to the mentoring and internship opportunities that we included in the letter issued to new leavers this summer. Again we need to discuss how we should proceed to assist the leavers and also how we encourage donations from all members”. 

Keith Shea

Membership Secretary

20 September 2020
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Football report.



Eager readers will remember that last season (2018/2019) we reached Cloud 9 having won absolutely everything that the Sittingbourne Men’s Indoor 5-a-side league had to play for, so we had a lot to live up to for the 2019-20 season.



Well we didn’t quite reach the same heights but probably made Cloud 8. With the same squad as last year we reached the final of the Charity Cup and we have led the League for the whole season.



And then, with a lead of 11 points in the League and just 12 points to play for, the arrival of a new No 19 called Covid caused the suspension of the league and cup competitions in early March and we haven’t played since.   



The League is played indoors and team games such as this are not permitted during the pandemic, so the likelihood of completing the remaining fixtures with Covid cases currently on the rise is remote. The new season should have started in August and that is also in doubt.



Aside from the health risks there are the practical matters to consider. The time lost in a short game whilst the goalkeepers washed their hands for 20 seconds every time they touched the ball would be prohibitive, especially with the lavatories being right at the end of the corridor. The passing accuracy of most players would not suit social distancing, even at one metre. And the visors would mist up.



Without the option of playing out the remaining fixtures, the League ’s committee will meet soon to decide how to conclude the 2019/2020 season. The outcome that we’d hope for, bearing in mind the almost unassailable 11 point lead, is that the Old Bordenians will be crowned League Champions for the second season in a row.



There is also a possibility that the new season could be played at an outdoor venue where football is still permitted. The outcome that we’d hope for in that case would be The Seychelles.  



For the record the (fingers crossed) League winning squad for the 2019-2020 season was Cliff Cork (when his knees allowed), Jon Cork, Nick Denham, Christian Hillyard, Aaron Leigh, Aida Mackender, Keith Shea, Peter Thompson and Simon Thompson. 



As ever, if anyone wants to join the squad then please contact me at toshea@live.co.uk





Keith Shea

21st September 2020.
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1. The following report was provided by Alan Wilson, Chairman of OBHC:

2020 report:

The 2019/2020 season was one of varied fortunes for our teams. The season ended abruptly on 16th March, one week short of the final game of the season due to the lockdown resulting from the pandemic. There was much uncertainty as to whether the final league matches would be played and, if not, how would promotions and relegations be decided? England Hockey took the decision, the most sensible and fair decision in my view, that the league positions as at 16th March would be the basis for promotions and relegations.

The men’s 1st X1 finished 7th of 12 in their first season in South Premier East (SPE), a very commendable achievement in what is a very tough division. In three of our games, we led 2-1 for quite some time, only to finish 2-3 down: lessons to be learnt. SPE was dominated by the 2nd X1s of England Hockey League (EHL) Premier clubs Wimbledon and Old Georgians, the former now having been promoted at the end of this season to South Premier 1, having won several of their games with a double figure margin. These teams train with their EHL colleagues and a good number of their squad members feature in their 1st X1s. It was not a considerable disappointment that our final league match, which lockdown prevented, was against Wimbledon. Mention should be made of Richard Turner, who joined us this season, who was the second highest goal scorer in our division with a tally of 18 goals. Richard Ford, who has been our 1st X1 goalkeeper for many years, has retired, having had two knee operations in the past two years and considers it unwise to expose his joints to any more impacts. We start this season, therefore, with Sam Kemp in goal. We retain the rest of last year’s squad and we welcome the addition of Stephen Minas-Jones. Our excellent lead coach, Huw Stevens, remains in post along with his assistant, Sunjit Atwal. Gowan Youdale continues as team manager.

The men’s 2nd X1 were weakened by the loss of a couple of players, this being exacerbated also by the selection of their captain, David Wherrell, for most of the 1st X1 games. As a result, the 2nds were relegated from Kent Division 1. The men’s 3rd X1 had a difficult season and finished 10th in Kent Premier A.

The 4D X1 and the 5th X1 were both promoted from their respective divisions. The D of 4D stands for “development” as the team comprised mostly 14 to 16 year olds under the guidance of Ed Carter and Richard Phillips. This is a talented group of youngsters who will soon be vying for positions in higher teams.

A combination of injuries and babies resulted in our ladies’ 1st X1 being unable to field their strongest squad for many of their games. Their final league position of 8th does not indicate their true potential. The ladies 2nd X1 finished 9th in Kent Division 3, having been promoted the previous season. It was a difficult season for them but after some tough games they have consolidated and they have the potential to move up the table next season.

Our junior section goes from strength to strength, with the number of players continuing to grow steadily with the coaching of Iain Burwood and Richard Phillips.

Our plan to launch Flyerz Hockey, the name widely associated with disability inclusive hockey, and Walking Hockey, had to be put on hold due to the extensive restrictions imposed during and after lockdown. Those plans are, however, just on hold and will be revisited at the earliest opportunity.

At the time of writing this report, England Hockey, under the guidance of Sport England and of the Government, have just announced a resumption of league hockey on 26th September. For the time being, however, the format of our sport will be different as the social side will be severely curtailed, with most clubs adopting a play-and-go policy, with no teas and no bar. We hope that this will not fundamentally change the nature of club hockey in the longer term.

The fixtures for all teams can be found on the club website (www.obhc.co.uk > teams > fixtures) and, as ever, we would be pleased to welcome you to the pitch and clubhouse.

2. The 2019/20 league positions of the respective teams prior to the Covid lockdown are as follows:

· Men’s 1st X1 – Premier Division 2 East – 7th 

· Men’s 2nd X1 – Kent Area League Division 1 – 12th (relegated)

· Men’s 3rd XI - Kent Open Premier A – 10th  

· Men’s 5th XI – Kent Open Division 3 – 2nd (promoted)

· Men’s 4D XI – Kent Open Division 4 – 1st (promoted)

· Ladies 1st XI – Kent Women’s Premier Division – 8th 

· Ladies 2nd XI – Kent Women’s Division 3 – 9th (played 1 game fewer than team above)





David Palmer

OBA Hockey Representative

September 2020
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Old Bordenian Association AGM 24 September 2020 
Dinner Report 2019-20 
 
With 51 attendees booked (and paid) for, the decision was taken to postpone the 2020 
reunion dinner due to CV-19 and just ahead, as it turned out, of a national shut down. We 
have incurred no costs and have retained all dinner payments ahead of a re-scheduling. This 
was anticipated to be for this Autumn, but realistically it will be mid 2021 before it will be 
safe enough to do so. 
 
Socially, the most disastrous dinner in recent memory; financially the most successful!  
 
Mark Bailey 
23/9/20 
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OBA AGM - Communications update

Our communications with the membership during 2020 are summarised in this Paper. 

Website

The OBA Website continues to be our primary method for posting notices of events, Association news and other articles. It also acts as a repository for some archive materials as well, including some scanned back issues of the Maroon and other Association publications.

During the year we posted around 25 articles and notices. The most actively ‘hit’ articles are listed below:

· 2020 Annual Dinner details 730 hits 

· 1966 School Football team – 379 hits

· Old School site sale – 340 hits

· Alan May memories – 237 hits

· Rev Stanley Evans Obit – 226 hits

Although there has been more articles posted than 2019, these appear ad hoc from members with only a few regular items (School News, AGM news, Annual Dinner detail). It would be helpful to consider how to engage post 1980 leavers to also contribute articles that would appeal to younger OBs.

Email

The ‘obawebadmin@virginmedia.com’ email address is used to contact those registered members to alert them to new articles/replay news items on the website. We have a list with 192 addresses – up from 2019 (178) but in a recent email shot, 4 came back as ‘return to sender’.

As I have noted before, when an email is returned twice, I remove the address from the list. Without that, it is difficult to correspond with the OB to confirm contact details short of a letter/phone call using Membership details. This would be onerous.  The question arises as to whether the Committee should consider – in consultation and collaboration with the Membership Secretary – a one-off mail shot to the membership (at cost to the Association) to sweep up contact details, payment details and other matters.

Linkedin

There is an ‘Old Bordenians’ Linkedin group with 151 (141 in 2019) members. It is believed that the majority (~100) are not registered OBA members. I send messages on regular basis extolling full membership but to date, with limited success.

Other social media

We continue to operate a Flickr account which had a number of photos added through 2020. 

The OB Facebook page has 245 Followers. I try to update it with some of the key announcements (AGM, Dinner) and there is a little social traffic on it.

Printed digest

The printed digest was sent to 8 OBs at the start of the year, down from 10 in 2019.



Chris Terry
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Old Bordenian Association AGM 24 September 2020 
School Report 2019-20 
 
2020 has proven to be a tumultuous year for BGS with global and local events playing 
significant roles in shaping the immediate and longer-term direction and future for the 
school. 
 
In September 2019, Jonathan Hopkins gave notice he was to leave his position as 
Headteacher at the end of 2019. He had been successful in his application for the 
Headteacher role at Barton Court Grammar School in Canterbury, much closer to home and 
where his daughter was studying. Her opinion on her father becoming her head teacher is 
not formally recorded!  
 
Jonathan commenced his stewardship in September 2013, having been a deputy head at 
Highsted for the preceding 8 years. Having served Swale for all this time, it was suitably 
heart-warming to see his emotion in leaving BGS when he formally confirmed his position to 
the Trustees in October. It was clearly a difficult decision to move on from a school and 
community that he held in great affection.  
 
Jonathan had little interaction with the OBA but this was beginning to change, with an OBA 
representative now back on the Board of Trustees (yours truly, having converted from a 
parent governor) and the OBA becoming more relevant to the day to day running of the 
school, now funding the new minibus. Jonathan and his senior team had developed the 
operational running of the school into a well oiled machine, albeit with the concern that an 
Ofsted inspection was expected to be relatively imminent. It should also be mentioned that 
Sarah Mendoza took the Chair of the Board of Trustees as this time – what an action packed 
year we thought we were having – if only we knew what was around the corner! 
 
From 1st January, Garry Mulligan took over as the Interim Headteacher while a recruitment 
process took place. Following an intensive series of interviews, exposing the shortlisted 
candidates to trustees, teachers & staff and pupils, Ashley Tomlin, at the time working as a 
Deputy Head at Kidbrooke, was confirmed in early March to be the new Head from 1st 
September. Garry continued to take the helm until this point and remains an influential 
member of the senior management team. 
 
Having satisfied the challenges the school community had created for itself, now was the 
time to sit back and let world events unfold, with the school, along with all of us, having to 
cope with the pandemic of COVID-19. BGS suffered in line with other schools; having to 
manage continual governmental updates, operational changes and then, with the exam 
results fiasco, U turns. At one point I was told that the school had 21 DfE guidelines in one 
week! 
However, the results performance has been good. There was an academically strong cohort 
for 2020, with 98% of candidates receiving 5 grade 9-4 GCSEs, up from 88% in 2019 and 
100% A-E for A Levels, up from 95% last year. Importantly, all students went to their Higher 
Education establishment of choice once the grade “recount” had been confirmed. 
 







As we commence the 2020-21 academic year, while there are still challenges posed by CV-
19, the school is still in good shape. There are 823 students on roll, with 96% attendance in 
the first 3 weeks, way above the national average. Interest in BGS remains high, with 
applications increasing, to the point that a new form has been requested by the school. A 
new 3 year plan has already commenced and the new perspective and quite obvious energy 
brought by the new commander in chief places BGS in a good position for continued future 
success, despite the challenges that lie ahead. 
 
Mark Bailey 
23/9/20 
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Financial Statement: 2019-20

				2019-20 (£)		2018-19 (£)

		Income				

		Voluntary Donations		3,083		3,137

		Annual Dinner surplus		 - 		162

		Book Sales		 - 		12

		Total		3,083		3,311

						

		Expenditure				

		Donation to BGS		4,000		4,000

		Paypal Fees		35		5

		Cricket Bat		90		 - 

		Football Shirts		 - 		98

		Total		4,125		4,125

						

		Net Surplus		(1,042)		(792)







Balance Sheet: 31 July 2020

				£				£

		Funds B/F		12,519		Stock of Ties		198

		Dinner Income C/F		1,374		Bank Account		12,653

		Deficit for the Year		(1,042)				

		Total:		12,851		Total:		12,851







Financials Comparison

				2019-20 (£)		2018-19 (£)		2017-18 (£)		2016-17 (£)

		Income		3,083		3,311		3777		4,400

		Expenditure		4,125		4,103		2,198		3,040

		Net Surplus		(1,042)		(792)		1,579		1,360

		Balance Sheet		12,851		12,519		13,311		11,732
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OLD BORDENIAN ASSOCIATION


FINANCIAL STATEMENT: YEAR ENDED 31ST JULY 2020





2019-20


2018-19


INCOME:


£


£


Voluntary Donations:

3,083


3,137








Annual Dinner surplus

 - 


162


Book Sales


 - 


12





Total:



3,083


3,311






EXPENSES


£


£



Donation to BGS


4,000


4,000



Paypal Fees


35


5


Cricket Bat


 90


 - 
 





Football Shirts


 - 


98


Total:



4,125


4,103


Net Surplus:


(1,042)


(792)

BALANCE  SHEET  AS  AT  31ST JULY  2020 

Funds B/F                   
12,519


Stock of Ties           
 198

Dinner Monies C/F       
1,374


Bank Account      

12,653

Deficit for the Year   
(1,042)                            


Total:


12,851


Total:                                        12,851

                                                                  I certify that these accounts are in accordance with the records

                                                                  produced to me.


                                                                      P.M.Taylor , FCA (Examiner)                 Signed : D.Watkin  (Hon.Treasurer)



